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doubt fiendish, but this means you will need to 
buy his book to solve your difficulties. 

Jane Croft showed lists both of Field 
Meetings now gone and those to come in 
2008. Another season of enjoyment will result 
from her hard work; while the 'BSBI 
postcards' from Margot Godfrey may well 
bring back memories of past meetings and 
outings. Ian Bennallick had three exhibits: 
'IdentifYing Important Plant Areas in 
Cornwall'; 'Recording in Cornwall in 2006-
2007'; and 'Identifying declining flowering 
plants and ferns in Cornwall'. Margaret 
Bradshaw had a similar theme in 'Upper 
Teesdale: where have all the flowers gone?', 
noting general decreases, notably in Alchemil­
la. Her plea was that 'now is payback time -
so get out there and encourage others to enjoy 
and value our flora'. Not all is doom and 
gloom, however. Simon Leach, with tables, 
figures and photographs, reported on 'Shore 
Dock at Soar Mill Cove, S. Devon', where it 
has made a sudden appearance, and in large 
numbers. Geoffrey Kitchener and Alan 
Leslie gave details of 'Tournefort's Willow­
herb: a Mediterranean taxon in Britain'. This 
is Epilobium tetragonum ssp. tournefortii, a 
fine large-flowered plant newly discovered on 
the Royston by-pass. Alan Leslie also 
showed 'New Cambridgeshire hybrids'. 
There were more hybrids from Alison Lean, 
most notably Crataegus laevigata x Mespilus 
germanica = x Crataegaemespilus grandiflora 
(Haw-medlar). Another unusual plant was 
from Jacqueline Maynard and Peter Benoit: 
'Cardamine pratensis, flore pleno in v.c. 48'; 
while a normal plant was shown by Heten 
Proctor in 'The distribution of White Helle­
borine in Friston Forest', with photographs 
and discussion. It was shown that there was a 
preference for level ground, low in nitrogen 
and other nutrients, near hilltops and with a 
closed tree canopy. Jean Coombes discussed 
'Trees and woodland'. 

Roger YeaH gave us 'News from Sark, 
2006-7', giving specimens and/or photographs 
of a range of species with first records outside 
gardens; 'Lords-and-Iadies', where "results of 
recent work on the plants in Sark by Rob 

Report of the Annual Exhibition Meeting 2007 

Watereman and Carolyn Helyar were shown, 
with the preliminary conclusion that the 
hybrid with Italian Lords-and-Iadies occurs, 
but that there is no confirmed record of the 
latter"; and also photographs of several roses 
that had escaped from gardens, requesting 
comments on their names. 

George Hutchinson provided a check-list 
of the 180 Cotoneaster taxa at NMW, an 
increase of 58 since the last list, produced in 
2002. Twenty six taxa have been recorded 
from the wild in Wales with representative 
specimens at NMW. Jeanette Fryer was 
acknowledged for updating nomenclature, 
Gordon Hanson for donating Cotoneaster 
specimens (confirmed J. Fryer), and others for 
sending in material for identification. 

Sean Kadey with 'Help!' proved useful, as 
always, in identification of unknowns, but will 
anyone offer to help him? After 27 years, he 
would like someone else to take over - offers 
to him please. An alternative to the above 
might perhaps be hinted at by Richard 
GornaH as self-help, in 'Have you sccn your 
local herbarium?' Mark Spencer showed 
'Recent finds in London', and Jacqueline 
Brown again exhibited work on 
'Disentangling bindweeds - a molecular and 
morphological study of British Calystegia' 
(funded by the BSBI). 

As usual, Mervyn South am was exhibiting 
Apiaceae (what else?), this year with a splen­
did display of Bupleurum, which has 39 
species in Europe, the largest genus in the 
family. Tim Rich showed photos and had 
information on 'Watersmeet Whitebeams', 
and more information on these can be obtained 
from the appropriate field meeting report in 
this issue of BSBI News. To taper off, as it 
were: Tim also had a 'Very small exhibit' - ten 
ordinary plants of very small size, ranging from 
Aira caryophyUea (Silver Hair-grass) to 
Euphorbia exigua (Dwarf Spurge), which we 
were invited to identifY, if we could find them! 
Most people did, with the aid of a hand-lens 
(find them, that is), but one disappeared before 
the end. Or perhaps I just couldn't see it? 
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BOOK NOTES 

Book reviews for Watsonia: comments on the duties of reviewers 
ARTHUR CRATER, Windover, Penyrangor, Aberystwyth, SY23 IBJ 

JOHN EDMONDSON (book reviews editor, Watsonia), National Museums Liverpool, William 
Brown Street, Liverpool, L3 8EN (a.books@mac.com) 

Traditionally Watsonia has been the place for 
serious scholarly reviews of newly published 
books. Short listings announcing the receipt of 
books are published as 'book notes' in BSBI 
News, along with a descriptive paragraph 
where the book was judged not to be of suffi­
cient interest to warrant a full review. 

Book reviews are often the most eagerly 
read items in learned journals and other scien­
tific and natural history periodicals. They can 
be very influential, and are popular because 
they are often the only items to express in an 
unfettered way the personality of the writer. 
Traditionally they are only lightly copy-edit­
ed, only gross errors of fact being corrected, 
and in refereed journals they may be the only 
items to escape the guarantee of scientific 
validity provided by the referee system. 
Usually all is well with them, but sometimes a 
review is so inadequate or unjust that there 
seems legitimate concern whether the process 
is working properly. Once a reviews editor 
has chosen a reviewer and commissioned the 
review, it can be impossible to remedy matters 
ifthe resulting review proves to be unworthy. 
It is almost unheard of for a review to be 
rejected outright by the editor, as (unlike a 
scientific paper) it represents a considered 
opinion rather than a testable piece of 
research. We therefore feel that some 'hints 
for hard-pressed reviewers' may be in order. 
Copies of this article will be sent to those who 
agree to review a book in future. 

The main duty of a book reviewer should be 
to the potential readers of the book. The latter 
should get an idea from the review whether it 
is worth their reading or buying the book. At 
the same time, the reviewer must be fair, but 
not over-indulgent to the author, praising or 
chiding where appropriate. The reviewer 
should, where relevant, compare the book 

with any competitors, but should bear in mind 
that complex works like identification Floras 
may require years of use by many people 
before their merits can be properly assessed. 

Choosing the right reviewer is a vital aspect 
of the process. Obviously it should be 
someone who knows the subject, or who is 
open-minded enough to be willing to learn 
from the book. If the potential reviewer has 
written on the same subject, or is known to 
have different views from the book's author or 
is in any other sense a rival, he should be 
chosen only if he can be relied on to give an 
objective and fair assessment. This seems 
obvious, but reviews can and do go wrong in 
this way. 

Listing of trivial errors such as misprints 
usually only serves to show that the reviewer 
has read the book, but this can be better done 
simply by stating that they occur. Serious and 
misleading errors should of course be noted, 
especially if it is the sort of book likely to go 
into a second edition. It is very appropriate, 
and helpful, to point out where the publisher 
has let down the author, for example by 
pricing the book too high, or by poor repro­
duction of plates, or to praise the publisher for 
the pricing and quality of production to 
encourage others. A surprising number of 
reviews fail to mention quite basic points: is 
the book readable; does it contain new or 
useful information; is it better or worse than its 
competitors; who is it aimed at; should the 
target reader buy it; is it good value? 

For field guides, the reviewer should say 
whether it is in fact usable in the field; how 
comprehensive is its coverage of species (a 
crucial and often overlooked matter); does it 
work? If the book is in a standard category, 
e.g. a county Flora, a field guide or a 
monograph, how does it compare with others 
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in the same area and in the same category; 
does it set new standards, is it an exemplary 
work? It should be possible, and it is very 
helpful, to indicate such things without being 
invidious. It is especially useful where appro­
priate to hold up a book, or a particular feature 
of it, as a good example for future authors of 
similar works to follow. 

Book reviews serve a variety of purposes for 
those involved. For the publisher, a favoura­
ble review is a useful marketing tool; for the 
author, it can provide valuable feedback on 
their efforts and as stated above it is often the 
part of the journal to which many readers turn 
before tackling the main content. But in order 
to justify inclusion in the journal, the book 
review must cover areas relevant to the scope 
ofthe journal and ofthe Society, which means 
that some books which the author or publisher 
wishes to see reviewed do not in fact warrant 
such a treatment. 

Publishers of new books may appreciate 
some guidelines about which books are suita­
ble for a full review. First among our subject 
areas worthy of coverage are, naturally, 
national Floras and field guides, British and 
Irish county Floras, atlases and monographs, 
including the Society's own Handbooks. 
Equally suitable for inclusion are works on the 
history of botany in our area, and biographies 

of major botanical figures. European field 
guides may be covered if their content is 
relevant to a significant part of the British and 
Irish floras, as are books covering major 
holiday regions aimed at visitors rather than 
resident botanists. Also deserving of treat­
ment are significant reports on conservation of 
the wild flora, county Red Lists and the like, 
and we naturally welcome books in other 
categories that will be of particular interest to 
our members. 

Books submitted to us but not sent out for 
review are treated as unsolicited gifts to the 
Society, and may be passed on for sale or 
donated to institutions that host aspects of the 
Society's operations. Copies of the published 
reviews, usually as PDF files, are sent to the 
publisher andlor author. The reviews editor is 
always open to suggestions from BSBI 
members about books they feel worthy of 
review, though if a title is requested from a 
publisher, the journal is then under an obliga­
tion to review it. 

Further reading 
CRATER, A. 1990. Financing the publication 

oflocal Floras. BSBI News 55: 13-15. 
PEARMAN, D. 2002. The ideal Flora. BSBI 

News 91: 60-64. 
PEARMAN, D. 2003. Economics of Flora pub­

lishing. BSBI News 93: 70-72. 

Conserving the flora of limestone dry stone walls: an advisory booklet 
JOHN PRESLAND, 175c Ashley Lane, Winsley, Bradford-an-Avon, Wiltshire BA15 2HR 

This colourful l2-page booklet (Published by 
the Wiltshire Natural History Publications 
Trust, 2007) is a guide to conserving the 
community of plants, lichens and fungi which 
grow on limestone dry stone walls. Many 
volunteers are engaged throughout the country 
in the valuable work of building and repairing 
these walls. So far, however, there has been 
little guidance on how to do this in a way 
which promotes the development and survival 
of this "flora". It is based on a study of the 
flora of dry stone walls in the parish of 
Winsley in West Wiltshire (see next issue) and 
at the southern end of the Cotswolds, and on a 
range of literature on such walls elsewhere in 

the Cotswolds, in the Mendips and on dry 
stone walls in general. Beginning with an 
introduction which explains the derivation, 
rationale and scope of the contents, it goes on 
to describe the nature and variety of dry stone 
wall structures and the importance of this 
habitat for wildlife. An extensive section then 
provides help in identifying key species, with 
short, informative descriptions and colour 
photo illustrations. This enables a description 
of the flora of a particular wall to be described, 
to help make decisions on its priority for 
conservation. The booklet concludes by 
providing point-by-point guidance on conser­
vation measures. These should be helpful for 
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conservation of dry stone walls throughout the 
country, even when they are not built of 
limestone, though the precise composition of 
the flora will differ between areas and will be 
very different for walls made from acid rocks. 
The booklet should be helpful to all involved 
in the building and repair of dry stone walls, to 
those planning and organising their conserva­
tion, and to botanists with an interest in the 
flora of this particular habitat. 

The booklet is available from either of: 

• Dry Stone Walling Association of Great 
Britain (DSW A), Westmorland County 
Showground, Lane Farn1, Crooklands, Mil­
nethorpe, Cumbria LA7 7NH. Tel: 015395 
67953. Website: www.dswa.org.uk. Email: 
information@dswa.org.uk. 

• Summerfield Books, 3 Phoenix park, Skel­
ton, Penrith, Cumbria CAll 9SD. Tel: 
01768484909. Website: 
www.summerfieldbooks.com. 
info@summerfieldbooks.com. 

Email: 

The wild flowers of the Isle of Purbeck 
EDWARD PRATT, 7 Bay Close, Swanage, Dorset, BH191RE 

I am grateful for the opportunity to explain the 
thinking and purpose behind The wild flowers 
of the Isle of Purbeck, Brownsea and 
Sandbanks which will be published in April, 
because it is not a flora in the usual sense. It 
arose from concern about the lack of up-and­
coming botanists. Its chief purpose is to 
encourage more people into the joys of flower­
hunting, and not to be put offby the number of 
flower species, nor by the preference of scien­
tific names over English names. 

The 'New Atlas' showed that Purbeck is fue 
richest area in the British Isles in terms of 
numbers of native and anciently introduced 
species of higher plants. So what better place 
to see them and to learn to identify them? The 
book gives precise directions to the localities 
of less common flowers. Those who use it 
will not have to search a tetrad for a species, 
or even the 10,000 square metres of a six­
figure map reference. Many localities are 
given to the nearest ten metres - for example 
'So side of road at Ailwood Farm' or '20m. N. 
of A351 by path 4'. Use is made of parish 
public path and bridleway numbers, which are 
shown on the sketch maps in the book, so as to 
avoid longer descriptions like 'path from 
Furzebrook road to near Cotness', which 
would add considerably to the length and price 
of the book 

The localities given are nearly all places 
where plants can be seen without permission 
having to be sought - by public rights of way, 

or on land which is either open access under 
the Countryside and Rights Of Way Act 2000, 
or which is regarded as open access by the 
owner - like The National Trust or the Dorset 
Wildlife Trust. These open areas are shaded 
on fue sketch maps. Just a few private 
locations are given imprecisely, in cases 
where the species can be seen on an annual 
organised walk. Also no locations are given 
for seven species of orchid which are confined 
to one or two localities, because there has been 
some digging of rare orchids in recent years. 
So the book is not a complete record of the 
distribution of species in the area. The recent 
Flora of Dorset gives most such distributions. 

Many readers will not be used to using map 
references, so eight-figure ones are only used 
in a few cases when there is a lack of physical 
reference points, chiefly on heaths. Scientific 
names appear with English ones in the Plant 
List, but only English names are used in the 
Introduction. 

There is, however, much in the book which 
will be of interest to those who are not begin­
ners, for example points of distinction which 
work for distinguishing similar species, some 
descriptions of hybrids, and good numbers of 
locations for specialities of the area. There is 
also a brief epilogue, which draws on refer­
ences to flowers in the Bible. 

Similar books could be written for some 
other parts of the country. It remains to be 
seen whether this will be the first of a new 
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genre of guides. Many people come to holiday 
in Purbeck and Sandbanks for their beaches, 
or to walk the Coast Path, but some other parts 
of the area are almost deserted, even in the 
height of the holiday season. They await 
discovery. 

There will be a pre-publication offer for the 
book on the web site at: www. 
bramblebybooks.co.uk from 5th February. 

References: 
BOWEN, H.lM. 2000. The flora of Dorset. 

Pisces Publications, Newbury. 
PRESTON, C.D., PEARMAN, D.A., & DINES, 

T.D. (eds.) 2002. New atlas of the British 
and Irish flora. Oxford University Press, 
Oxford. 

Launch of the Flora of Monmouthshire 
ELSA WOOD, The Nurtons, Tintern, Chepstow, Gwent, NP16 7NX 

On 5th December between 70 and 80 people 
gathered for the launch of the 'Flora of 
Monmouthshire' by Trevor Evans; several 
were BSBI members. This was an eagerly 
awaited volume and several of us there had 
been involved with the project since its incep­
tion. There were representatives from the 
organisations that had sponsored the book: 
The Chepstow Society, Monmouthshire 
Meadows Group, SEWBReC (The South East 
Wales Biological Records Centre), Wild 
Flower Society and Monmouthshire County 
Council. There was also representation from 
other organisations. 

The fact that the majority of the people that 
had been invited, attended, was a measure of 
the affection and high regard with which 
Trevor is held. 

The formal proceedings began with 
welcome and introductions from Dr Stephanie 
Tyler. Tim Rich then gave an amusing intro­
duction to Trevor, effortlessly bouncing off 
Trevor's own sense of humour! 

He then read out messages from those 
unable to attend; most notably a tribute from 
Joan Ruddock MP (plus her order for the 
book!). There were many congratulations 
from BSBI recorders, from Trevor Dines and 
Ray Woods from 'Plantlife' and several others. 

Amongst the accolades: 

'One of the best and most readable floras to 
be produced for a long time .... ' 

'A wonderful book to dip into ... ' 
'Beautifully illustrated ... ' 
'A valuable field reference work as well as 

an excellent atlas flora .. ' 
'A great achievement to produce not only 

the flora but also the "Rare Plant Register for 
Monmouthshire" in the same year' 

Trevor then reminisced about some of the 
notable botanical finds in the county and about 
some of the recorders both those living and 
those now pushing up Bellis perennis. He also 
thanked people involved in the production of 
the flora. 

Dr George Peterken (president of the Gwent 
Wildlife Trust) gave another tribute and 
bestowed upon him the honour of Vice-presi­
dency of the Trust for his services to nature 
conservation in the County. 

The relaxed venue of Llandogo Millennium 
Hall allowed for attendees to meet each other, 
chat to old friends and enjoy a glass of wine 
and a bite whilst Trevor signed books (see 
Colour Section, Plate 4). 

I think it was a memorable evening for the 
v.c. 35 recorder to treasure in the days to come. 

So well done, Trevor - we now look forward 
to the' Supplement to the Flora of Monmouth­
shire' which I'm sure he has already started! 
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OBITUARY NOTES 
MARY BRIGGs, 9 A run Prospect, Pulborough, West Sussex, RH20 JAL 

* An obituary will be published in Watsonia. 

With regret we report the death of Prof. Jack 
Hawkes*, renowned for his work on the popato in 
S. America. Dr Sandy Knapp, Dept. of Botany, 
The Natural History Museum writes: 

'Potatoes (Solanum spp. related to S. tuberosum 
L., the cultivated potato) are among the world's 
most important crops and the study of their taxon­
omy was fundamentally changed by Jack 
Hawkes' work. Even though current taxonomic 
opinion is changing some of his species concepts, 
his influence on the way in which potato taxon­
omy is done has been profound. His extensive 
field work (vividly evoked in his diaries, 
published in 2004), examining the plants in their 
native habitats, coupled with the establishment of 
germplasm collections, was pioneering, and is still 
emulated today. 

Hawkes, J.G. 2004. Hunting the wild potato in 
the South American Andes: memories of the 
British Empire potato collecting expedition to 
South America 1938-1939. H. Stolk, Boskoop 
(privately published)'. 

Jack joined BSBI in 1953 and in 1966 he 
organised a Conference for the Society at his 
University of Birmingham on: The reproduc­
tive biology - taxonomy of vascular plants and 
edited the Report. This was the first of a 
number of Conferences on different aspects of 
taxonomy organised by the Society in the 
1960s & '70s. 

In 1971 A Computer-mapped Flora A study of 
the County Flora of Warwickshire was published 
with joint authorship of D.A. Cadbury, lG. 
Hawkes & R.C. Redett. This pioneering County 
Flora was the first to be computer mapped; the 
Preface states that the Flora 'brings a completely 
new look to County Flora work' and explains 
that computer techniques constructed the maps. 
So familiar to us now, but at that time new, and 
Jack Hawkes wrote a number of papers on 
computer mapping. 

Prof. Douglas Henderson, FRSE : Regius 
Keeper, RBG Edinburgh 1970-1987 & Queen's 
Botanist, a member since 1955, died on Novem­
ber 10th 2007, and we are grateful to Alan 
Bennell for the following note. 

It was with much sadness that I learnt that 
Douglas Henderson passed away on Saturday 
10th November, 2007. 

Since retiring from the Garden in 1987, 
Douglas had been based back in his home terri­
tory of Wester Ross, latterly in the same nursing 
home as his devoted wife Margaret in Aultbea. 
He had suffered a stroke the previous weekend 
and been in the care of the Raigmore Hospital in 
Inverness. His daughters Barbara and Jennifer, 
together with Margaret had been able to visit 
him. Regrettably his son Neil, resident in 
Australia, was unable to get back. 

Douglas was a true natural historian, who had 
trained as a plant pathologist but sustained a 
lifelong interest in all groups of plants alongside 
his particular fascination for fungi. He served 
for 44 years as BSBI vice-county Recorder for 
his beloved Wester Ross and had continued to 
play an active part in field work in the area until 
recently. Among his diverse mycological and 
higher plant publications, he co-authored the 
standard reference work for Uredinales : The 
British Rust Fungi. 

He was promoted to the role of Regius Keeper 
(the 12th to hold the title) in the RBGE' s tercente­
nary year, shortly after the Garden had transferred 
out of the care of the Ministry of Public Buildings 
and Works into the Scottish Office, still as a full 
Civil Service body within the Department of 
Agriculture and Fisheries for Scotland. Douglas's 
reign saw the Garden through its fmal16 years as 
a full government institute, through to its current 
incarnation as an NDPB, with the appointment of 
the first Board of Trustees (in 1986). 

Over that period he negotiated major expan­
sions of the Herbarium and Library; he person­
ally led the installation of the first electron 
microscope in support of his ultrastructural 
researches on rust fungi - and pollen grains 
(including a fine paper on Meconopsis); he 
presided over the start of the Flora of Bhutan 
project; over the installation of the Peat and Rock 
houses; the organisation of the development of 
the cafe at Benmore; the first opening ofInver­
leith House as an exhibition venue; the growth of 
schools education; the initial computerisation of 
plant records. Arguably his robustly obstinate 



70 

style ofleadership enabled the RBGE to begin to 
exploit the major innovations of the 1970s and 
1980s, whilst ensuring that the core taxonomic 
work on plants and fungi prospered, and while 
the political vicissitudes that were eroding the 
scientific base of many other traditional research 
organisations were firmly parried. 

Beyond RBGE, Douglas was very active in the 
operations of the Royal Society of Edinburgh, 
the British Mycological Society, The Botanical 
Society of Edinburgh (now BSS), and networked 
keenly with selected fellow Directors, especially 
via the 1970s club. In retirement, he not only 
remained botanically active, but sustained a deep 
interest in the Garden and its work, including 
serving as a member of the Sibbald Trust. 

He will be fondly remembered and widely 
missed. 

We are grateful to Trevor James for the follow­
ing note on Prof. Sir John Burnett. 

A brief notice of the death on 22nd July 2007 of 
Sir John Burnett (former Vice-Chancellor of 
Edinburgh University and founding Chairman of 
the National Biodiversity Network Trust) was 
given in the last issue of BSBI News, but it had not 
been possible to produce a fuller appreciation of his 
contribution in time for publication. The following 
has been compiled from material provided by 
others in the production of fuller obituaries 
published elsewhere. Members of the BSBI may 
have known of Sir John mostly as a referee for the 
genus Veronica, particularly for the water speed­
wells. He had also briefly been a Recorder for 
Oxfordshire (v.c. 23) before his academic career 
took him elsewhere. His main taxonomic and 
research interests lay with mycology and vegetation 
studies, and for the latter he is well-remembered as 
having steered the project to describe the Vegeta­
tion of Scotland (1964), still a seminal work in 
understanding the natural vegetation of Britain. 
But members may not have appreciated quite how 
influential he had been in so many other areas that 
have impinged on the work of the BSBI. He had 
played a vital role after his formal retirement as 
Edinburgh's Vice-Chancellor, as first Deputy and 
then Acting Chairman of the former Nature 
Conservancy Council from 1987-1989, when the 
Government was in the process of breaking the 
organisation up. His interventions resulted in the 
setting up of the Joint Nature Conservation 
Committee, and hence maintaining a country-wide 
oversight of conservation in the UK. Not content 
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with that, he had also been a strong advocate for, 
and supporter of the role of "amateurs" in the 
business of biological recording, and as a part of 
this was instrumental in setting up the Coordinating 
Commission for Biological Recording, which was 
the result of pressure from voluntary organisations 
and people in museums etc. to get this activity more 
securely funded. The outcome of this work resulted 
eventually in the foundation of the National Biodi­
versity Network, and his taking up the role of first 
Chairman of the NBN Trust from 2000-2005. His 
work in this was absolutely crucial in ensuring that 
the fledgling NBN Trust succeeded as an independ­
ent body, and that the interests of organisations like 
the BSBI were fully taken into account in the estab­
lishment of the Network. He also apparently had 
even earlier influences in setting up national parks 
in former Yugoslavia, because his exploits in the 
Royal Naval Volunteer Reserve during the second 
world war included a chance meeting with the then 
General Tito in a cave, when Tito was introduced to 
the value of the Balkan flora through John showing 
him a copy of W.B. Turrill's famous book The 
vegetation of the Balkan Peninsular! Sir John may 
have been somewhat peripheral to the day-to-day 
operations of the BSBI, but his far-sighted vision 
and drive have meant that the Society indirectly 
owes him a great debt of gratitude. 

Elizabeth Norman, a member since 1965, was 
mainly resident in London. Many BSBI members 
who are also in the Wild Flower Society will have 
known Elizabeth as the recent Editor of the Wild 
Flower Magazine. With a keen interest and 
experience in field identification, Elizabeth was a 
good supporter of field meetings, and at the time 
of the recording for the Sussex Plant Atlas (P.C. 
Hall, 1980) Elizabeth and her family had a home 
at Southease in East Sussex. From there she 
contributed many Sussex records, and since, 
supplied information particularly from her 
detailed studies in the Ouse Valley. 

It is also with much regret that we report the 
following deaths since the last issue: Mr R.A. 
Boyd of New South Wales, Australia, a member 
since 1950; Mr D.G. Evemy of London, a 
member since 1980; Prof. R.E. Hughes of 
Bangor, a member since 1951, Mr G.G. Lilley 
of King's Lynn, a member since 1989 and Mr J. 
Ounsted* of Fordingbridge, a member since 
1947, John was particularly involved with Junior 
Activities, Meetings, and leading meetings 
overseas for Junior Members. 
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RECORDERS AND RECORDING 

Panel of Referees and Specialists 
MARY CLARE SHEAHAN, 61 Westmoreland Road, Barnes, London SW13 9RZ; 

mc _ sheahan@hotmai1.com 

There have been more changes than usual this 
year, and there are several changes of address, so 
please look carefully at the revised list in BSBI 
Year Book 2008 before sending in specimens. 
We would particularly like to thank those who 
are retiring: Ann Conolly (alien Fallopia and 
Persicaria), Chris Cook (Sparganium) and 
Jeffrey Wood (Orchidaceae general). 

Some existing referees are taking on additional 
taxa, and we are also glad to welcome several 

new referees this year: John Bailey (alien Persi­
caria and Fallopia), Luke Bristow (Aphanes), 
Yannis Christofides (plants of Cyprus), Aaron 
Davis (Galanthus), Geoffrey Kitchener 
(ftpilobium and Rumex), Brian Mathew 
(Crocus), Tony O'Mahony (Apium and 
Geranium robertianum agg.),John Parker 
(Hypochaeris), Ken Trewren (Dryopteris filix­
mas agg.), and Kevin Walker (Carduus and 
Cirsium). 

Panel of Vice-county recorders 
DAVID PEARMAN, Algiers, Feock, Truro, Cornwall, TR3 6RA; Te1: 01872 863388 

New Recorders 

V.c. 36 (Herefs). Mr P. Gamer, Lea Cottage, 
233 West Malvern Rd, West Malvern, 
Worcs, WR14 4BE to be sole recorder. Mrs 
S. Thomson, recorder since 1976, retires. 

V.c. 43 (Rads). Miss E.R. Dean, Enmore 
House, Croft Lane, Kings1and, Leominster, 
Herefordshire, HR6 9PP & Mrs S.M. Spen­
cer (all correspondence to Miss Dean). Dr 
D.R. Humphreys, recorder since 1988, retires. 

V.c. 65 (N.W. Yorks.). Mrs DJ. Millward, 
recorder since 1995, retires. 

V.c. 87 (W. Perth). Mrs Liz Lavery, Burach, 
Carnbo, Kinross, KY13 ONX & Mr Paul 
Stan1ey (all correspondence to Mrs Lavery). 
Mr N.W. Tay10r, recorder since 1994, had 
already retired. 

V.c. 96 (Easterness). Ms Sarah Smyth, Ree1ig 
House, Kirkhill, Inverness N5 7PP, Mr A.M. 
Ross & Mr I Waddell (all correspondence to 
Ms Smyth). Mrs M. Barron, recorder since 
1979, retires. 

V.c. 99 (Dumbarton). Dr John Holland, 3 
Monemore, Killin, Perthshire, FK21 8XD. 
Miss A. Rutherford, recorder since 1987, re­
tires. 

V.c. H35 (W. Donegal). Mr R. Sheppard be­
comes sole Recorder following the appoint­
ment ofMr D. McNeill to v.c. H39. 

V.c. H39 (Co. Antrim). Mr D. McNeill, 13, 
Greystown Park, Belfast, BT9 6UN. Mr N. 
McKee, joint recorder since 2003, retires. 

I would like to thank all those retiring for their 
sterling efforts over so many years. 

Changes of Contact 
V.c. 88 (Mid-Perth). Mr A.C. Godfrey, 18, Is1a 

Road, Luncarty, Perthshire, PHI 3HN, to be 
the main contact, not Mr IW. McIntosh. 

Changes of Address. 

V.c. H2 (N. Kerry). Dr M.B. Wyse Jackson to 
40 Ballyroan Crescent, Rathfarnham, Dublin 
16, Ireland 
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NOTES FROM THE OFFICERS 

From the Head of Research and Development - KEVIN WALKER 
97 Dragon Parade, Harrogate, North Yorkshire HGl 5DG. Email: kevinwalker@bsbi.org.uk 

Over the last decade improvements in how we 
coordinate and capture botanical data has 
enabled us to bring together unprecedented 
quantities of data, which is allowing us to view 
the distributions of our rarest species at ever 
smaller scales. This is a milestone in British 
natural history and will enable the BSBI to play 
a central role in reporting on the state of the 
British flora over the decades ahead. At the 
same time, increasing demand for high quality 
data from conservation organisations and 
government is requiring us to consider how to 
best utilise, or add value to, these magnificent 
datasets. Two recent developments which are 
likely to have a major bearing on future record­
ing are the revised Biodiversity Action Plan 
(BAP) list published in June 2007 and the 
increasing aclmowledgement by Government 
of the need to monitor widespread 'indicator' 
species as well as those that are rare. These 
developments also raise important questions 
about what we record when faced with a 'rare' 
plant population. All three developments are 
interlinked and here I outline some of the ideas 
and thoughts on how the BSBI's Plant Unit 
hopes to tackle them over the next few years. 

Threatened Plants 
The new BAP list published in 2007 includes 
212 taxa (an increase of over 150 species). It 
differed fundamentally from the original list in 
that the selection was based on threat rather 
than rarity per se, and, as a consequence, it 
includes many 'widespread' taxa not covered in 
depth by earlier works (e.g. Red Data, Nation­
ally Scarce). The New Atlas and to a lesser 
extent Local Change showed that many of 
these species, notable examples including 
Astragalus danicus, Gentianella germanica, 
Scleranthus annuus and Stellaria palustris, 
have declined dramatically over recent decades. 
Many are county rarities that feature promi­
nently in County Rare Plant Registers and local 
floras. The reason for the decline of many other 

'widespread' BAP species are not entirely 
understood either because the species are diffi­
cult to record or because of confusion over their 
taxonomy. A good example in northern 
England is Crepis mollis which appears to have 
disappeared from many of its old haunts in the 
Yorkshire Dales, the North Pennines and south­
ern Scotland. We also need much more infor­
mation to understand the extent and reasons for 
the loss of woodland plants such as Monotropa 
hypopitys and Ophrys insectifera in southern 
England and Wales. Existing BSBI data will be 
vital for the effective conservation of these 
species as will more up to date information on 
their current distributions and abundance. In 
2008 we are therefore proposing to initiate a 
Threatened Plants project (building on the 
Threatened Plants Database) in order to collate 
existing data and carry out targeted survey and 
monitoring work on a sample of these species. 
The overall aims will be to fill in the gaps in our 
knowledge of the distributions these species as 
well as gain a greater understanding of their 
ecological and management requirements. We 
hope to run a pilot survey of a handful of 
species starting in early summer 2008. 

Building on the results of Local Change 
Local Change provided a unique assessment of 
the scale and nature of floristic changes at the 
national scale between 1987 and 2004. As a 
surveillance project it compliments both 
Countryside Survey (CS) - which focuses on 
common species in small fixed plots in 
relatively ubiquitous habitats, and Plantlife's 
Common Plants Survey (CPS) - that focuses on 
64 common species in small fixed plots 
wherever they occur. However, by recording 
change at a larger scale (i.e. within tetrads) 
Local Change provided valuable statistics for a 
much broader selection of species including 
relatively widespread but locally restricted 
(mid-frequency range) species that are not 
recorded at all in CS or CPS. In most cases 
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these are 'indicators' of good semi-natural 
habitats that have declined dramatically in 
recent decades. However, a number of limita­
tions in the approach were evident. These 
included poor re-find rates for many species 
linked to the lack of precision as to where the 
species had been recorded in the past, little 
information on the causes of change as habitat 
details were not recorded and the fact that 
species tended to be lost at tetrad scale from the 
margins of their range, where they were scarce, 
leaving us quite unsure how the same species 
were faring in the core parts of their range. One 
way to overcome these short-comings and to 
provide a more rigorous assessment of change 
would be to undertake a more detailed survey 
of a sample of populations of a selection of 
'indicator' species during the next Local 
Change. For each species (carefully selected 
from those recorded in 2003-04) we would aim 
to monitor a sample number of populations 
'nested' within the LC tetrads. These would 
then provide a permanent baseline from which 
future changcs could be observed. Over the 
next few months we will be considering this 
and other methods as possible approaches to a 
national surveillance project for widespread 
'indicator' species. More work needs to be 
done, then, before launching such a project to 
the membership, but if anybody is interested in 
trialling ideas, please contact me 

What to record? 
The decision over what to record when we 
discover the population of a rare plant is often 
arbitrary and largely left to personal preferenc­
es. At the very least most recorders provide a 

site name combined with a 6-figure grid refer­
ence, and increasingly to 8-figures with the 
advent of cheap handheld GPS's. A good 
proportion of botanists are good at recording 
habitat details (although very few do this 
systematically with standard types such as 
Broad Habitats or NVC) and estimate popula­
tion size (although this is often of little use 
without an indication of the extent of the 
population). The more ecological minded 
might also put down slope, aspect and altitude 
and occasionally other physiognomic notes 
such as soil type, wetness, etc. Management is 
rarely recorded despite the fact that this infor­
mation (i.e. sheep in the field) can provide vital 
information on the history of a site. More 
recently the advent of 'rare species' and 
'condition monitoring' forms has led to notes 
on whether a population is flowering, fruiting 
or regenerating - a vital but often missing piece 
of information when assessing whether condi­
tions on the site are suitable. In the past a multi­
tude of approaches have been used to gather 
such information for rare species and over the 
coming year we will be considering how best to 
standardise these approaches for future projects 
such as CRPRs, Local Change and the next 
atlas. We will also be considering how best to 
organise the recording of rare species within a 
vice-county (i.e. systematically by lO-km, or 
site for a suite of species?)as well as novel 
approaches such as 'null records', site 
abundance maps down to 100 m or even 10 m 
and electronic storage of sketch maps which 
often include lots of useful additional that never 
make it onto recording sheets. 

Coordinator's Corner 
ALEX LOCKTON, 66 North Street, Shrewsbury, Shropshire, SYl 21L; coordinator@bsbi.org.uk 

The end of the decade is looming 
... and we're running short oftime to make field 
records in the current date class. A few years 
ago we introduced a recording timescale based 
on decades, rather than the haphazard date 
periods used in the past. From now on, all 
botanical records need to be restricted to within 
a standard calendar decade, and we encourage 
counties to organise their fieldwork on this 

basis. For example, you should try to get a full 
species list for all 10km squares at least once in 
each decade - which is quite a practical period 
for botanical purposes, because there will be 
some detectable changes, and yet it means that 
the average recorder only has to cover two or 
three hectads each year. 
This winter we are sending out checklists for 
county recorders to look over. These list every 
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species that has been recorded in each county 
since 2000, and compares that list with the ones 
from earlier date classes. For the Maps Scheme 
we will 'close' the current date class at the end 
of 2009, and allow people a year or so after that 
to get their records to us. Then we will embark 
on a cleaning up exercise to eradicate errors. 

Members who are not county recorders might 
like to have a look at the Maps Scheme 
(www.bsbimaps.org.uklatlas) to check that 
enough recording is happening in their county. 
Choose a common plant such as Plantago 
lanceolata and see if it has been recorded in the 
square where you live. If not, then perhaps you 
could download a recording card and do your 
own survey. 

Condition Assessment 
One of the most topical subjects at the moment 
is the concept of favourable condition. The 
statutory nature conservation agencies are 
committed to getting 95% of SSSIs into a 
favourable state by 2010, and other organisa­
tions such as the National Trust and Wildlife 
Trusts have set their own condition assessments 
with similar objectives. 

Last year I started teaching a course on site 
assessment for the University of Birmingham, 
and I found it quite a challenge to find 
techniques to teach or references to give to the 
students. Ecologists have been searching for 
quantitative methods for decades, but there are 
very few that have been shown to work. Ahnost 
every university course for the last century or so 
has taught students how to set up a baseline 
monitoring programme, but hardly anyone has 
ever repeated such an exercise, and on the few 
occasions that this has been attempted the 
methodology has generally be found wanting. 

Now it is crunch time for the conservation 
sector. People are asking for evidence, not just 
an opinion, that a site is in favourable or 
unfavourable condition. This is surely a good 
thing, and long overdue. Unfortunately, there is 
still no method of assessment that has been 
proven to work. 

The approach I've been using is to start with 
the important habitat types, for which the 
Biodiversity Action Plan is not a bad source. 
Conservation has to be primarily about habitats, 
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not species protection per se, but it is impossi­
ble to directly monitor a habitat in a meaningful 
way, because there is nothing to count. So the 
next step is to work out which species are indic­
ative of good quality habitat (the axiophytes) 
and count those. None ofthis is news to readers 
of News, of course, but I thought it might be 
interesting to report on how well it can work. 

We went to one marshy grassland SSSI that is 
generally considered to be drying out. But 
when we counted the number of wetland 
species present, we found that it had gone up. 
Just by a few species, but defmitely an increase; 
and not just this year - the wetland species have 
been increasing steadily. The evidence, there­
fore, showed that the site was indeed in favour­
able condition, at least for its major habitat. 

Another site we went to was not a nature 
reserve at all, but an ancient monument. Rather 
surprisingly, it turned out to have more good 
habitat indicator species than the SSSI. In fact, 
it turned out to be a much more valuable site for 
many reasons. It was not in such good condi­
tion, although it still did fairly well because our 
survey was more thorough than previous ones. 
There is a clear conflict of interest between its 
archaeological and ecological importance, 
although this is probably not irreconcilable. 

These are the sorts of things we are likely to 
find out when we start assessing nature conser­
vation empirically, and it is quite exciting. 
Which sites are actually the best? Which are 
improving and which are deteriorating? If one 
site is, technically, better than another but is an 
example of a commoner habitat type, which is 
the more important? Where is it better to spend 
your money - on the sites in good condition, on 
the ones in unfavourable condition, or on the 
ones that have the most potential for gain? It is 
unlikely that we will be able to come up with a 
simple formula that can always be applied, but 
empirical evidence can give new insights and 
provide methods of working. Most importantly, 
you can set yourself an objective and later on 
find out whether you have achieved it or not. 
Developments like this could definitely change 
nature conservation for the better. 
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Good home needed for BSBI journals 
Ro FITZGERALD, Beggars Roost, Lilstock, Bridgwater TA5 ISU 

Tel: 01278 741519 email: ro@lilstock.eclipse.co.uk 

I have nearly a full run of Watsonia, up to 
2002, and other bits, which need a good home. 

Please contact me (details above) if you could 
use any of them 

Watsonia 
VolII (1951-2) Parts I-IV 

Vol6 (1964-68) 6 parts complete 
Vol7 (1969) Parts 1-3 
Vol8 (1970) - Vol23 (2001) complete 
Vol24 (2002) Parts 1-2 

Indexes to Watsonia 8, 11, 13, 15-22 

BSBI Abstracts 12 (1982) - 29 (2001) 

75 

Vol4 (1957-61) 6 parts complete 
Vol5 (1961-63) Parts 1-4,6 

BSBI News Nearly complete: No 19 (1978)­
No 91 (2002) 

DIARY 
N.B. These dates are often supplementary to those in the 2007 Calendar in BSBI Year Book 

2007 and include provisional dates of the BSBI's Permanent Working Committees. 

30 Jan Records Committee, London 1 Mar Scottish Committee, Edinburgh 
7 Feb Publications Committee, London 20 Mar Council Meeting, London 
16 Feb Committee for Wales, Aberystwyth 16 Jul Executive Committee, London 
27 Feb Executive Committee, London 

CONTRIBUTIONS INTENDED FOR 

BSBI NEWS 108 

should reach the Receivini: Editor before 

March 1st 

The General Editor Gwynn Ellis can be contacted by phone or fax on 029-2049-6042 or 
email: rgellis@ntlworld.com 

The Receiving Editor Trevor James can be contacted by phone on 01462 742684 or email 
trevorjjames@btinternet.com 

All text and illustrations appearing in BSBI News and its Supplements are copyright and no 
reproduction in any form may be made without written permission from the General Editor. 

Offers and special terms apply only to members of the Society and copies are not available on 
an exchange basis. 

BSBI News (ISSN 0309-930X) is published by the Botanical Society of the British Isles. 
Enquiries concerning the Society's activities and membership should be addressed to: The Hon. 
General Secretary, clo Dept. of Botany, The Natural History Museum, Cromwell Road, London 

SW7 5BD. Tel: 0207 942 5002. 
Camera ready copy produced by Gwynn Ellis and printed by J. & P. Davison, 3 James Place, 

Treforest, Pontypridd, Mid Glamorgan CF37 ISQ (Tel. 01443-400585; email: 
davison.litho@ukf.net) 
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Melampodium montanum at Alverstoke (v.c. 11). Both photos Mike Houndsome © 2007 (see p. 31) 

Hymenophyllum tunbrigense by River Eastern Cleddau, AUt Clyn-gwyn (v.c. 44). 
Photo Kath Price © 2007. Winner of the 2007 BSBI Photographic Competition (see pp. 55 & 63) 



C. tommasinianus x C. vernus 

Crocus tommasinianus C. tommasinianus x C. vernus 

All Bradford (v.c. 63). Photos Jesse Tregale © 2007 (see p. 38) 


